### **ARMEN MARUKYAN\***

Doctor of Sciences in History Institute of History, NAS RA mararmts@yahoo.com 0009-0007-4926-0654 DOI: 10.54503/1829-4073-2025.1.21-41

# COMPARATIVE STUDY ON CONSEQUENCES AND DEGREE OF CONVICTION OF THE ARMENIAN GENOCIDE IN THE OTTOMAN EMPIRE AND THE YEZIDI GENOCIDE IN IRAQ

#### Abstract

Studying the consequences of various examples of genocide is important not only in terms of identifying the degree of their severity for the victim groups, but also in terms of clarifying the attitude of the international community towards these crimes at the time they were committed. It is important to understand what the position of the great powers was towards these crimes, whether it was expressed through simple condemnation, or certain measures were taken to stop the mass extermination of representatives of ethnic, racial, religious and national groups. From this point of view, in the context of comparing the consequences of the Armenian Genocide in the Ottoman Empire and the Yezidi Genocide in the region Sinjar of Iraq, the object of the given study is the reaction and degree of intervention of the international community, and influential actors in world politics, with the aim of stopping the further extermination of representatives of the victim groups of these crimes.

To achieve the stated goals and objectives, the study combines historicalcomparative and analytical methods, uses a wide range of primary and secondary sources, as well as interdisciplinary research by specialists.

<sup>\*</sup> The article has been delivered on 11.03.2025, reviewed on 28.03.2025, accepted for publication on 30.04.2025.

<sup>© 2025</sup> The Author(s). This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License.

**Keywords:** Armenian Genocide, Ottoman Empire, Yezidi Genocide, region Sinjar of Iraq, international intervention, consequences of crimes, conviction rates.

#### Introduction

The authorities of the Ottoman Empire considered the clash of two opposing military-political blocs, the Entente and the Quadruple Alliance, in the First World War to be a convenient opportunity for the "final solution" of the Armenian Question through the mass extermination of the Armenian population and the deprivation of its homeland – Western Armenia. Being well aware of the criminal plans of the Young Turk government, the allies of the Ottoman Empire – Kaiser's Germany and Austria-Hungary, with their silence and criminal inaction, encouraged the Turkish authorities to continue the policy of mass extermination of the Armenian popule, effectively becoming accomplices in this crime.

# International intervention to stop crimes committed against victim groups

At the time of the Armenian Genocide, on May 24, 1915, the Entente powers – Russia, Great Britain and France – adopted a joint declaration in which the mass murder of Armenians was qualified as a "crime against humanity". Personal responsibility for these crimes was placed "on all members of the Turkish government, as well as on those of its local representatives who are found to be involved in such massacres."<sup>1</sup> Immediately after the dissemination of the text of the declaration of the Entente powers, the Minister of Internal Affairs of the Ottoman Empire, Talaat, initiated the hasty adoption by the Turkish government of a temporary law "On Deportation", which attempted to "legitimize" the ongoing policy of mass deportation, and in essence, the extermination of the Armenian population.<sup>2</sup> By adopting this act, responsibility for the mass deportation and extermination of the Armenian population was legislatively shifted to the executive power of the country.<sup>3</sup>

However, the demarche of the Entente powers could not stop the process of mass extermination of the Armenian people in the Ottoman Empire. The only real factor restraining the criminal policy of the Young Turk government was the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See Abrahamyan, Sevan-Khachatryan 1995, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See Safrastyan 2009, 175–180.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> See Marukyan 2017, 72–73.

Marukyan A.

Russian Caucasian Army, which occupied some territories of Western Armenia. The advance of the Russian army and Armenian volunteer units in early May forced the Turkish command to stop the month-long siege of Van and retreat. The heroic self-defense of the Armenians of Van, which lasted from April 7 to May 6, 1915, ended with the rescue of tens of thousands of Armenians of Van and surrounding settlements.<sup>4</sup> At the same time, it should be noted that the insufficiently prepared, rapid maneuvers of the Russian Caucasian army often led to retreats, leaving the Armenian population to the mercy of fate, which did not have time to leave with the troops, while the enraged enemy dealt most cruelly with those who did not have time to leave.<sup>5</sup>

Thanks to the help of the French Mediterranean Navy ships, the heroic selfdefense of the Armenians on Mount Musa Dagh, which lasted more than a month, also ended with the rescue of part of the Armenian population of the villages of Suetia from mass extermination.<sup>6</sup> In mid-September 1915, the French warships cruising off the coast of Cilicia transported about 4,200 Armenians, including women, children and the elderly, to the British-controlled Egyptian town of Port Said.<sup>7</sup>

The international community only drew attention to the plight of tens of thousands of Yezidis who had found refuge on Mount Sinjar from extermination by the "Islamic State" terrorist group<sup>\*</sup> (ISIS) after the US President issued a special statement on August 7 regarding the situation surrounding the Yezidis in Iraq. B. Obama said, that at the request of the Iraqi government, the United States took measures to rescue civilians who had found refuge in the mountains. He noted that if necessary, the US Air Force is authorized to carry out precision airstrikes that will allow Iraqi forces to lift the siege of Mount Sinjar and protect

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See **Tunyan** 2015, 143–159.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Marukyan 2003, 311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See **Kevorkyan** 2015, 83–91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Shemmassian 2020, 375.

<sup>\*</sup> An extremist Sunni terrorist group was formed in 2004 based on some organizations of the Al-Qaeda international terrorist network, and funded by Qatar and Saudi Arabia. The "Islamic State" terrorist group also had internal sources of financing, which were provided through the sale of oil, other natural resources, objects of historical and cultural value, and weapons in the territories under its control, as well as income from ransoms paid for hostages. See Dispatch from the Field, Islamic State, 2014. https://www.conflictarm.com/dispatches/islamic-state-ammunition-in-iraq-and-syria/Ammunition.pdf (accessed: 12.02.2025).

the civilian population there.<sup>8</sup> In order to provide humanitarian aid to the besieged Yezidis, American military aircraft delivered 130.000 liters of drinking water and 114.000 food packages to Mount Sinjar. Humanitarian aid was also provided by British military aircraft, which were later joined by the air forces of France, Germany and Australia.<sup>9</sup> US Air Force also carried out airstrikes on ISIS positions in Mosul, allowing Iraqi and Kurdish forces to retake lost territory.

On August 13, US and UK special forces entered the area of Mount Sinjar surrounded by terrorists, where about 30.000 Yazidis were hiding.<sup>10</sup> Based on the information received, it was claimed that the Yezidis in this part of Mount Sinjar were provided with water and food and were not threatened by attacks from ISIS militants.<sup>11</sup> Although on August 14, 2014, the US President announced the release of the Yezidis from the blockade on Mount Sinjar, the latter noted that after the end of the military operation, the international community showed criminal inaction in rescuing thousands of their compatriots held hostage by ISIS.<sup>12</sup>

However, these actions by the US and its allies were clearly not enough to free tens of thousands of Yezidis from the terrorists' encirclement on Mount Sinjar. Units of the Syrian branch of the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK) came to the aid of the Yezidi refugees doomed to death by starvation on Mount Sinjar, supplied the Yezidi self-defense forces with sufficient weapons and ammunition, and then, during a joint operation, managed to open a safe corridor for them to Syria.<sup>13</sup> More than 120.000 people who had found refuge on Mount Sinjar moved to Syria through this corridor, 80.000 of whom settled in the Nowruz refugee camp created by the Syrian branch of PKK and in the surrounding settlements, and about 30,000 crossed the Turkish border, settling in the border areas of Batman, Diyarbakir, Midyat and Mardin. Despite the possibility of a safe retreat from Mount Sinjar, about 20–30 thousand Yezidis refused to leave their homelands, continuing to remain in the mountains.<sup>14</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See Statement by the President. (accessed: 12.02.2025)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Kochoi 2014, 68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Chulov, Borger, Norton-Taylor, Roberts 2014. (accessed: 12.02.2025)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> **DeYoung, Whitlock** 2014, (accessed: 12.02.2025)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Kochoi, Hasan 2016, 104.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Grigoryan 2016, 167–168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Report on the Protection of Civilians in the Armed Conflict in Iraq 2014, 4.

# Consequences of the Armenian Genocide and the terrorist crimes committed against the Yezidis of Sinjar

The consequences of the Armenian Genocide in the Ottoman Empire and the terrorist crimes committed against the Yezidis of Iraq's Sinjar region show both similarities and significant differences.

The losses inflicted on the Armenian people as a result of the genocide and their consequences can be conditionally divided into the following groups: a) loss of the historical homeland, b) demographic losses, c) loss of cultural and civilizational heritage, d) material damage, e) moral and psychological shock.

The grave diret damage of the Armenian Genocide should be considered "patriocide" – **the deprivation of the Armenian people of most of their homeland – Western Armenia** – through mass extermination. As a result of the loss of their homeland, the Armenian refugees who miraculously survived the genocidal policies of the Turkish authorities in different countries created communities of the modern Armenian Diaspora. As a consequence of this, on the one hand, it should be noted that the Western Armenians who survived the genocide, having lost their native homes, were forced to start everything from scratch in a foreign land and at the same time try not to lose their national identity.<sup>15</sup>

It is generally accepted that the **demographic losses** of the Armenian Genocide amounted to 1.5 million people, however, it is necessary to take into account that an integral part of the genocidal policy of the Turkish authorities was the forced Islamization of the Armenian population, as a result of which these people ceased to identify themselves with the Armenian people, which from the point of view of the group-victim of the genocide should also be considered as human losses. In addition to clarifying the number of Armenians who were actually killed, died or forcibly Islamized, in this context it is necessary to clarify the consequences of these demographic losses for the victim group and imagine what the size of the Armenian people would have been a century after the genocide if the victims of this crime had survived.<sup>16</sup>

The next most important damage of the Armenian Genocide was the deliberate **destruction of the cultural heritage** of the Armenian people. In an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> See **Marukyan** 2014, 271.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Ibid, 273.

effort to destroy evidence of the thousand-year presence of Armenians in their homeland – Western Armenia and other Armenian-populated territories of the Ottoman Empire, successive Turkish authorities consistently destroyed Armenian churches, monasteries, educational institutions, historical monuments, khachkars, architectural structures and even cemeteries. During the Armenian Genocide and in the following years, more than 1.500 churches, 450 monasteries, 2.000 schools, etc. were destroyed.<sup>17</sup> The destruction of many thousands of Armenian manuscripts, which reflected the scientific thought and genius of the Armenian people, should also be considered an example of cultural genocide. These atrocities served two purposes: they destroyed evidence of what had happened and created conditions for the rapid assimilation of Armenians.<sup>18</sup>

An equally important component of the criminal policy of the Turkish government should be considered the **mass expropriation of Armenian property** and its transfer to Muslims, primarily Turks, which was carried out in parallel with the extermination and deportation of the Armenian population. When speaking about the material damage caused to the Armenian people, the first thing that comes to mind is the joint memorandum of the delegations of the Republic of Armenia and Western Armenians presented at the Paris Peace Conference. This document estimated the material losses of Armenians in 1915–1919 at 19.130.982.000 French francs, of which 14.598.460.000 francs were inflicted on Western Armenians and 4.582.472.000 on the Republic of Armenia.<sup>19</sup> It should be noted, however, that due to the tight deadlines for the preparation and submission of the memorandum, this document was unable to reflect complete and final data on the material losses inflicted on the Armenian people during the First World War.

On June 10, 1915, by the decision of the Young Turk government, "Commissions for Abandoned Property<sup>\*</sup>" were created, which were entrusted with the function of carrying out the process of expropriation of all Armenian property.<sup>20</sup> Personal documents of the Minister of the Interior, Talaat Pasha,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> See Armenian-Turkish relations 2011, 144.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> See **Bevan** 2006, 25–60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> See **Barseghyan** 1999, 13.

<sup>\*</sup> The creation and activities of these commissions were later recognized as illegal by the Ottoman Empire itself under Article 144 of the Sevres Peace Treaty of August 10, 1920. See Supplement: Official Documents 1921, 235.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> See **Akcam** 2012, 186–187.

confirm that a total of 20.545 buildings, 76.942 acres of vineyards, 703.941 acres of olive groves and 4.573 acres of mulberry orchards were seized from the Armenians.<sup>21</sup>

As a result of the genocide, the Armenian people suffered serious **moral and psychological shocks**, which were experienced not only by the Armenians who survived this monstrous crime, but also by subsequent generations. The forcibly Islamized Armenian women and children, who were forced to accept Islam and speak only Turkish,<sup>22</sup> and had to adopt Turkish names and surnames against their will, also suffered moral and psychological shocks.<sup>23</sup>

As for the **consequences of the crimes committed by terrorists against the Yezidis of Sinjar**, the following main losses and their consequences can be identified: a) mass migration and the grave repercussions of the departure of the majority of the Yezidi population from their native lands, b) demographic losses, c) destruction and desecration of religious and cultural sites, d) seizure and destruction of property, e) moral and psychological shocks and their effects.

As a result of the attack and crimes committed by ISIS in Sinjar, more than 200.000 **Yezidis have become refugees, leaving their homes and finding refuge in other countries.**<sup>24</sup> However, unlike the Armenian people, the **Yezidis did not lose their homeland**; some of the Yezidi population subsequently returned to their native lands. The approximately 20–30 thousand Yezidis who remained on Mount Sinjar and refused to cross into Syria via the safe corridor, as well as some of the Yezidi population who found refuge in the territory of Iraqi Kurdistan, after liberating their settlements from terrorists, gradually began to return to their native lands. Thus, despite the terrible, devastating consequences of the ISIS attack, about 15% of the Yezidi population of Sinjar returned to their former places of residence, facing serious problems: abandoned and destroyed buildings that were filled with unexploded ordnance and the bodies of those killed after the massacre.<sup>25</sup> The Yezidis who returned to the northern parts of Sinjar noted that after the liberation of these territories from terrorists, for a long time

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See **Ümit** 2013, 97–106.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> See **Sarafian** 2001, 209–221.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> See Miller, Touryan-Miller 1993, 146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See Kochoi, Hassan 2016, 99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Jalabi 2017.

no construction or restoration work was carried out in the settlements that were attacked and the activities of public services were not restored.<sup>26</sup>

The most important issue for the Yezidis who returned to the settlements of Sinjar was the issue of ensuring security, in particular, ensuring the right to freely carry weapons for members of the community, as a kind of guarantee of having a means of protection against possible attacks in the future. Given the deliberate retreat of the "Peshmerga" immediately before the ISIS attack on Sinjar, the Yezidis who survived the horrors of the crimes no longer trusted the Kurdish formations and considered the Yezidi self-defense units and the units of the Syrian branch of the PKK that cooperated with them as a guarantee of their safety.

After the expulsion of terrorists from some settlements in Sinjar, a Yezidi interim parliament consisting of 27 figures was formed, declaring that after the complete liberation of the region, a legitimate government would be formed through democratic elections.<sup>27</sup> In response to this statement, on the orders of the leader of Iraqi Kurdistan, M. Barzani, on December 19, "Peshmerga" units again entered Sinjar, trying to create the impression that they had liberated the region, although most of it continued to remain under the control of ISIS. After returning to Sinjar, Kurdish units began to force the commanders and fighters of the Yezidi self-defense forces, which were already recognized as legitimate armed groups by the Iraqi authorities, to join their ranks.<sup>28</sup> It was clear that this was an attempt to deflect responsibility from the Kurdish units for their complicity in the massacre of the Yezidis when, hours before the ISIS invasion, the Peshmerga withdrew from Sinjar, leaving the defenseless Yezidi population at the mercy of the terrorists. Realizing that the demand to join the ranks of the Kurdish units was intended to create the appearance that the "Peshmerga" forces had not left Sinjar, but continued to fight against the terrorists in the form of Yezidi units, the commanders of the Yezidi units categorically refused to fulfill this demand.<sup>29</sup> Given these processes, Yazidi leaders considered it inappropriate to participate in the governing bodies of Iraqi Kurdistan, since they were confident that in the event of inevitable conflicts of interest with the Kurdish elite, they would be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> van Zoonen, Wirya 2017, 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See **Murazi** 2015, 84.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Ibid, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ibid, 85.

deprived of the opportunity to freely represent and defend the interests of their community.<sup>30</sup>

According to some sources, the number of Yazidis killed as a result of the ISIS crimes was 3–5 thousand people. However, the exact number of victims of these crimes is unknown, since some Yazidi territories were still under the control of terrorists at that time.<sup>31</sup> According to later data, the number of victims exceeded 20 thousand people, but this number was not considered final, since new mass graves of Yazidis were discovered in the liberated settlements of Sinjar, and the authorities of the Kurdish autonomy hindered the work of Yazidi activists to determine the number of victims of these events.<sup>32</sup>

In addition to direct demographic losses, about 3,600 people went missing, and more than 5,000 Yezidi women and girls were taken hostage by terrorists.<sup>33</sup> On April 8, 2015, after ISIS retreated from the city of Tikrit, 216 Yezidi children and elderly people were freed after being held captive by the terrorists for about eight months. They had health problems and there were signs of torture on their bodies.<sup>34</sup> In March 2016, during a special operation against ISIS in Mosul, Iraqi security forces managed to free a group of Yezidi women.<sup>35</sup> During the same period, PKK units managed to free 51 Yezidis from terrorist captivity.<sup>36</sup> Yezidi leaders have tried to use their personal connections and resources to find thousands of missing compatriots.<sup>37</sup> The Yezidis who escaped from terrorist captivity also directly participated in the process of freeing Yezidi women sold into sexual slavery, trying to track them down and return them to their families by ransom. However, the search and release of the hostages was complicated by the fact that ISIS was spreading information via the Internet about the sale of human organs on the black market for 60–70 thousand dollars.<sup>38</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> van Zoonen, Wirya 2017, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> See Kochoi, Hassan 2016, 99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Murazi 2015, 12.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> **Sameer** 2015. (accessed: 12.02.2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> "Iraqi forces free Yazidi women held by IS" 2016, https://www.newarab.com/news/ iraqi-forces-free-yazidi-women-held (accessed: 12.02.2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> "HPG and YBŞ-YJŞ free 51 Êzidîs from ISIS", 2016, https://anfenglish.com/kurdistan/ hpg-and-ybs-yjs-free-51-ezidis-from-isis-14282 (accessed: 12.02.2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Evans 2021, (accessed: 12.02.2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Hagedorn 2020, (accessed: 12.02.2025).

Yezidi historical and cultural monuments and religious buildings in Sinjar have also become targets of terrorists. As a result of the ISIS attack on Sinjar, more than 10 temples and shrines in Yezidi villages were destroyed, including the Sheikh Mandi temple and the Sheikh Nasreddin mausoleum. Yezidi self-defense forces managed to repel terrorist attacks on the Sharfaddin temple and save the shrine.<sup>39</sup>

The practice of seizing property in parallel with the extermination of the members of the victim group was also used against the Yezidis of Sinjar, when ISIS terrorists took away not only identity documents from hostages, but also plundered their money and valuables.<sup>40</sup> In addition, after returning to the settlements of Sinjar liberated from terrorists, the Yezidis found goods stolen from their homes in the houses of some of their Arab neighbors and, in retaliation, set their houses on fire.<sup>41</sup>

Both the Armenian people and the Yezidis have been subjected to **moral and psychological shocks** and faced grave consequences as a result of the crimes of ISIS. Despite calls from Yezidi religious leaders that women and girls freed from terrorist captivity should be accepted into the Yezidi community and treated with respect, some men considered them dishonored and refused to accept them into their families or take them as wives.<sup>42</sup> Taking into account the moral and psychological problems, the Yezidi Charitable Foundation implemented a humanitarian project to support the victims of the crimes of Sinjar, in particular children and women. A Center for Supporting Orphans and Victims of Crime was established in Sinjar, providing social and psychological assistance to 50 orphans and 30 low-income families. Through international humanitarian organizations, the Support Center tried to expand assistance to 228 orphans and 100 helpless women.<sup>43</sup>

Thus, in some aspects, there are certain similarities between the consequences of the Armenian Genocide and the crimes committed against the Yezidis. In both cases, hundreds of thousands of refugees – representatives of victim groups – were forced to leave their homes, finding refuge in neighboring

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Murazi 2015, 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Report on the Protection of Civilians in the Armed Conflict in Iraq 2014, 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Ibid.

<sup>42</sup> Ibid, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> **Dinnayi** 2013, 15.

#### Marukyan A.

and distant countries. The monstrous crimes committed against the victim groups resulted in human losses, the destruction of settlements and the expropriation of their property, moral and psychological trauma and their serious results.

## International Legal Assessment of the Armenian Genocide and Crimes Committed by Terrorists against the Yezidis of Sinjar

In the process of comparing the characteristics of the two crimes, some differences in the issue of their conviction are revealed. The Armenian Genocide was an unprecedented crime not only in terms of the scale of its consequences, but also because the main organizers of this crime were found guilty and sentenced to death during the subsequent trial of members of the former Young Turk government and leaders of the ruling "Union and Progress" Party in their own country.

After the defeat of the Ottoman Empire in the World War and the signing of the Armistice of Mudros in 1918, the victorious countries demanded that the new Turkish authorities punish those guilty of committing crimes against prisoners of war and Armenians. The trial initiated by the new authorities against the representatives of the previous government and the leaders of the ruling party: Talat, Enver, Djemal, Behaeddin Shakir, Dr. Nazim, Bedri and Azmi, who were no longer in the country by that time, was aimed at not punishing the perpetrators and organizers of mass crimes, and at preventing the possibility of a trial of these criminals in an international tribunal.<sup>44</sup>

The trial of the main organizers of the Armenian Genocide took place from April 28 to July 5, 1919 in a specially created Turkish military tribunal. Witness testimony, transcripts, indictments and verdicts of Turkish military tribunals confirm the crime of genocide. The indictment clearly states that the deportation was planned, the decision was made by the Central Committee of the Young Turk Party, and its tragic consequences were felt in almost every corner of the Ottoman Empire.<sup>45</sup> It was recorded that the goal of the implementation of the general program of the Young Turks was the "final solution of the unresolved problem", which primarily meant the Armenian Question.<sup>46</sup> By the verdicts of the Turkish military tribunals, members of the former government and leaders of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Marukyan 2014, 148.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> **Dadrian** 1997, 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Barsegov 2002, 39.

Young Turk Party Talaat, Enver, Djemal, Dr. Nazim, Behaeddin Shakir were sentenced to death in absentia.<sup>47</sup>

Since the Turkish authorities did not take steps to find and punish the criminals, this mission was taken over by Armenian avengers in Operation "Nemesis", who found the criminals in different countries and carried out the death sentences of Turkish military tribunals that had entered into legal force.<sup>48</sup>

At the Berlin trial of the murder of former Ottoman Interior Minister Talat Pasha, a German court has found Armenian avenger Soghomon Tehlirian innocent, releasing him from the courtroom.<sup>49</sup> The decision of the German court was based on the verdict of the Turkish military tribunal regarding one of the main organizers of the Armenian Genocide, Talat Pasha, who was hiding from justice in Berlin using false documents. This decision of the Berlin court can be seen as a kind of internationalization of the verdicts of Turkish military tribunals in relation to the main organizers of the Armenian Genocide.

As for the international legal assessment of the crimes committed by ISIS against the Yezidis of the Iraqi region of Sinjar, it should be noted that the UN Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights I. Shimonovich qualified them as an attempt to commit genocide against the Yezidis.<sup>50</sup> In this regard, it should be noted that, according to Article 3 of the Convention of December 9, 1948 "On the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide" punishment is provided not only for the commission of genocide, conspiracy to commit genocide, direct and public incitement to commit genocide, but also an attempt to commit genocide, that is, an attempt to commit this crime.<sup>51</sup>

In September 2014, at the 69<sup>th</sup> session of the UN General Assembly, the President of Armenia called on the international community to ensure the protection of the Yezidis in Iraq from the genocide being committed by a terrorist group.<sup>52</sup> Armenia co-sponsored a UN Human Rights Council resolution

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Papazyan 1988, 126.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> See Hovnanian 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Stepanyan 2007, 241.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> UN accuses ISIS of crimes, https://www.bbc.com/russian/rolling\_news /2014/10/141020\_rn\_un\_is\_war\_crimes (accessed: 12.02.2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> See Human Rights. Collection of International Treaties, V. 1, P. 2, 2002, 780.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Speech of the President of the Republic of Armenia at the 69th session of the UN General Assembly, https://www.president.am/hy/press-release/item/2014/09/24/ (accessed: 12.02.2025).

#### Marukyan A.

condemning the genocide committed against the Yezidis, and on January 16, 2018, the Armenian parliament recognized the genocide committed by terrorist groups against the Yezidis in Iraq in 2014. The Armenian government also allocated \$100,000 to provide material assistance to forcibly displaced Yezidis in Iraq.<sup>53</sup>

On November 14, 2014, 442 deputies of the State Duma of the Russian Federation voted to adopt a resolution "On gross and massive violations of the rights of religious and national minorities in connection with the aggravation of the situation in Syria and Iraq," which, however, condemned the inhumane treatment of terrorists in Iraq, aimed at the complete physical destruction of not the Yezidis, but the Kurds<sup>54</sup>. The text of the adopted document notes that the terrorists' actions contain all the characteristics corresponding to the provisions of Article II of the 1948 UN Convention "On the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide", but are not directly qualified as genocide, although the "complete physical destruction" of ethnic and religious minorities constitutes genocide.<sup>55</sup>

The appeal by the Iraqi Prime Minister and Foreign Minister to the UN to investigate ISIS crimes and bring those responsible to justice can be seen as an important step towards restoring justice.<sup>56</sup> At the same time, the Yezidis believe that both the Iraqi government and the authorities of Iraqi Kurdistan must take more decisive and consistent steps to bring to justice the criminals who committed crimes against the Yezidi population, as well as accomplices in these crimes in the ICC, which will help restore the undermined trust of the Yezidis in the Iraqi authorities and the leadership of the Kurdish autonomy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Armenia's aid to the Yezidis of Iraq, https://www.mfa.am/hy/press-releases/ 2014/09/02/donation-yezidi/4448 (accessed: 12.02.2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> See "On the Statement of the State Duma of the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation "On gross and massive violations of the rights of religious and national minorities in connection with the aggravation of the situation in Syria and Iraq" // SPS "Consultant Plus", http://duma.gov.ru/media/files/QKbCZ2cobkAZMB81btOtEvj OLvpphAsA.pdf; The State Duma has declared gross and massive violations of the rights of religious and national minorities in Syria and Iraq, // URL: http://www.duma.gov.ru/news/273/ 851209/?sphrase\_id=2295927 (accessed: 12.02.2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Kochoi, Hassan 2017, 121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Report on the Protection of Civilians in the Armed Conflict in Iraq 2014, 21.

The impunity of the perpetrators of crimes: mass murders, kidnappings, rapes and looting of the victims' property, committed by terrorists and representatives of the Arab population who joined them, led to acts of revenge and lynching by fighters of the Yezidi units against the Muslim population of Sinjar. Similar acts emerged in late December 2014, when Yezidi self-defense forces and Kurdish militias took control of areas north and east of Mount Sinjar, including the villages of Jiri and Sibaya.<sup>57</sup> In April 2015, the human rights organization "Amnesty International" visited the Arab-populated villages of Jiri and Sibaya and recorded that, in retaliation for the August events, Yezidi units killed and abducted residents of these villages, burning their homes and property. In connection with these events, the commander of the Yezidi detachments explained that in these villages they were looking for those responsible for the kidnapping of Yezidi women and girls, but the terrorists' supporters opened fire on them, killed several of their fighters, after which they were compelled to use force. Of those arrested, 17 turned out to be former terrorists who were taken away with them, and 40 people were returned to the Arab leaders, but they were not involved in the arson, which happened after they left.<sup>58</sup>

Based on the results of a comparative analysis of the effectiveness of international intervention to prevent crimes, and an assessment of the consequences as well as the degree of conviction of the two crimes, the following differences can be identified:

1. It can be concluded, based on a comparative analysis of the international intervention during the commission of the two crimes, that, unlike the Armenian Genocide, for objective and subjective reasons, the intervention of the international community at the time of the commission of crimes by ISIS against the Yezidis of Sinjar was more targeted and effective. Considering that during the period of the genocide of the Armenian population in Western Armenia and other regions of the Ottoman Empire, international intervention took place in the context of the First World War, when the Entente powers were busy with military operations on various fronts. It is natural that this intervention was fragmentary and limited in nature. The reaction of neutral countries to the criminal policy of the Turkish authorities towards the Armenian population of the Ottoman Empire

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Amnesty International Briefing 10 June 2015, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/ mde14/1801/2015/en/ (accessed: 12.02.2025)

<sup>58</sup> Ibid.

Marukyan A.

was largely declarative and, at best, manifested itself in the provision of humanitarian aid. In contrast, at the time of the ISIS crimes against the Yezidi population of Sinjar, an international coalition led by the United States had already been formed, within the framework of which the actions of the participating states against this terrorist group were coordinated; accordingly, the process of providing both military and humanitarian aid to the ethno-religious group of the Yezidis that suffered from the actions of the terrorists, was more targeted. A comparison of the numbers of survivors from the victim groups also shows that, as a percentage, more Yezidi than Armenians were saved from death as a result of the international intervention.

2. After the genocide, Armenians were denied the right to return to their homeland, i.e. Western Armenia, as Turkish authorities banned former Ottoman Armenians from entering the country. As ISIS retreated, some of the Yezidi population returned to their hometowns in Sinjar. In addition, the genocide committed by the Turkish authorities against the Armenian population of the Ottoman Empire had incomparably greater demographic losses and had more severe consequences for the Armenian people than the crimes of ISIS for the Yezidi people.

3. As for the degree of conviction of the two crimes, the fact of the Armenian Genocide has been recognized and recorded by the materials of the Turkish tribunals, while the crimes committed against the Yezidis of Sinjar have not yet received a final international legal assessment. The legal qualification of the crimes committed against the Yezidis is complicated by the fact that, unlike the Armenian Genocide, which was committed by the legitimate authorities of the Ottoman Empire, the mass pogroms of the Yezidis were carried out not by the Iraqi authorities, but by a terrorist group. The Iraqi authorities may be accused of failing to prevent these crimes, and the leadership of the autonomous region of Iraqi Kurdistan may be accused of complicity in them.

4. Unlike the acts of retaliation by the Yezidi groups against Muslim Arabs associated with the crimes of terrorists, during the implementation of Operation "Nemesis", the Armenian avengers did not liquidate ordinary Turks or Muslims who participated in the commission of the Armenian Genocide, but the main organizers of this crime, against whom the Turkish military tribunals issued death sentences in absentia that came into force.

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

**Գրիգորյան Ս.** 2016, Իսլամական պետություն. ակունքներից մինչև խալիֆայության հոչակում, Երևան, ԵՊՀ հրատ., 236 էջ։ (*Grigoryan S.* 2016, Islamakan petut'yun. Akunqneric minchev khalifayut'yan hr'chakum, Yerevan, "EPH" hrat., 236 e'j). *Grigoryan S.* 2016, Islamic State: From Origins to the Declaration of the Caliphate, Yerevan, "YSU" Press, p. 236 (in Armenian).

**Կևորկյան Ժ.** 2015, Ֆրանսիական ռազմածովային նավատորմի օգնությունը հայերին 1909–1915 թթ., Երևան, «ՎՄՎ-Պրինտ», 144 էջ։ (*Kevorkean Jh.* 2015, Fransiakan r'azmac'ovayin navatormi o'gnut'yuny' hayerin 1909–1915 t't', Yerevan, VMV-Print, 2015, 144 e'j). *Kevorkean Jh.* 2015, French Navy's Aid to Armenians 1909–1915, Yerevan, "VMV-Print", p. 144 (in Armenian).

Հայաստանի օգնությունը Իրաքի եզդիներին, (Hayastani o'gnut'yuny' Iraqi ezdinerin), Armenia's aid to the Yezidis of Iraq, https://www.mfa.am/hy/press-releases/2014/09/02/ donation-yezidi/4448 (accessed: 12.02.2025) (in Armenian).

**Հովնանյան Ռ.** 2013, Նեմեսիսը գործողության մեջ, Երևան, հեղ. հրատ., 130 էջ։ (Hovnanyan R. 2013, Nemesisy' gorc'oghut'yan mej, Erevan, hegh. hrat., 130 e'j). Hovnanyan R. 2013, Nemesis in Action, Yerevan, Author's Publishing, p. 130 (in Armenian).

ՀՀ նախագահի ելույթը ՄԱԿ-ի գլխավոր ասամբլեայի 69-րդ նստաշրջանում, (HH naxagahi eluyt'y' MAK-i glxavor asambleayi 69-rd nstashrjanum), Speech of the President of the Republic of Armenia at the 69<sup>th</sup> session of the UN General Assembly, https://www.president.am/hy/press-release/item/2014/09/24/ (accessed: 12.02.2025) (in Armenian).

**Մարուքյան Ա.** 2014, Հայոց ցեղասպանության հետևանքների հաղթահարման հիմնախնդիրներն ու պատմաիրավական հիմնավորումները, Երևան, ՀՀ ԳԱԱ Պատմ. ինստիտուտ, 332 էջ: (*Marukyan A. 2014, Hayoc ceghaspanut'yan hetevanqneri haght'aharman himnaxndirnern u patmairavakan himnavorumnery', Erevan, HH GAA Patm. institut, 332 e'j). Marukyan A. 2014, The problems of overcoming the consequences of the*  Armenian Genocide and its historical and legal justifications, Yerevan, Institute of History, p. 332 (in Armenian).

**Մուրազի Բ.** 2015, 100 տարի անց..., Երևան, «Լորենի», 116 էջ։ (*Murazi B.* 2015, 100 tari anc..., Erewan, "Loreni", 116 êj). *Murazi B.* 2015, 100 years later..., Yerevan, "Loreni", p. 116 (in Armenian).

Սաֆրասոյան Ռ. 2009, Օսմանյան կայսրություն. Ցեղասպանության ծրագրի ծագումնաբանությունը (1876–1920 թթ.), Երևան, «Լուսակն», 248 էջ։ (Safrastyan R. 2009, O'smanyan kaysrut'yun. Ceghaspanut'yan c'ragri c'agowmnabanut'yuny' (1876–1920 t't'.), Yerevan, «Lowsakn», 248 e'j). Safrastyan R. 2009, The Ottoman Empire: The Origins of the Genocide Program (1876–1920), Yerevan, "Lusakn", p. 248 (in Armenian).

Sեղապանության հետևանքով հայ ժողովրդի կրած կորուստները, կազմող *L. Բարսեղյան*, 1999, Երևան, ՀՀ ԳԱԱ, Հայոց ցեղասպանության թանգարան-ինստիտուտ, 13 էջ։ (Ceghapanut'yan hetevanqov hay jhoghovrdi krac' korustnery', kazmogh *L. Barseghyan*, 1999, Erevan, HH GAA, Hayoc ceghaspanut'yan t'angaran-institut, 13 e'j). The Losses Suffered by the Armenian People as a Result of the Genocide, compiled by *L. Barseghyan*, 1999, Yerevan, NAS RA, Armenian Genocide Museum-Institute, p. 13 (in Armenian).

Барсегов Ю. 2002, Турецкая доктрина международного права на службе политики геноцида (о концепции члена «комиссии примирения» Гюндуз Актана), Москва, «Готика», 170 с. *Barsegov Yu. 2002, Turkish Doctrine of International Law in the Service of Genocide Policy (on the concept of the member of the "reconciliation commission" Gunduz Aktan), Moscow, "Gotika", 170 p. (in Russian).* 

Госдума заявила о грубых и массовых нарушениях прав религиозных и нацменьшинств в Сирии и Ираке, The State Duma has declared gross and massive violations of the rights of religious and national minorities in Syria and Iraq), http://www.duma. gov.ru/news/273/ 851209/?sphrase\_id=2295927 (accessed: 12.02.2025) (in Russian).

Дадриян В. 1997, Обзор материалов турецкого военного трибунала по обвинению в геноциде армян: характер и значимость четырех основных серий судебного разбирательства, «Геноцид – преступление против человечества», Материалы I московского международного симпозиума», Москва, Международный Гуманитарный фонд арменоведения им. Академика Ц.П. Агаяна, с. 17–45. *Dadryan V.* 1997, *Review of the materials of the Turkish military tribunal on charges of the Armenian genocide: the nature and significance of the four main series of the trial, "Genocide – a crime against humanity", Proceedings of the 1st Moscow International Symposium, Moscow, Academician Ts. P. Aghayan International Humanitarian Foundation for Armenian Studies, pp. 17–45 (in Russian).* 

Кочои С. 2014, «Исламское государство»: от терроризма к геноциду, «Журнал российского права», № 12, Москва, с. 61–72. *Косhoi S.* 2014, "The Islamic State": from terrorism to genocide, "Journal of Russian Law", № 12, Moscow, pp. 61–72 (in Russian).

Кочои С., Хасан Х. 2017, Геноцид езидов и перспективы борьбы с терроризмом в Ираке, «Актуальные проблемы российского права», № 12 (85), декабрь, Москва, с. 117–124. *Косhoi S., Hasan H. 2017, The Yezidi Genocide and Prospects for the Fight against Terrorism* 

*in Iraq, "Current Problems of Russian Law", №* 12 (85), December, Moscow, pp. 117–124 (in Russian).

Кочои С., Хасан Х. 2016, Преступление геноцида, Москва, «Проспект», 128 с. *Косhoi S., Hasan H.* 2016, *The Crime of Genocide, Moscow, "Prospect", p. 128 (in Russian).* 

Марукян А. 2003, Армянский вопрос и политика России (1915–1917 гг.), изд,. Музеяинститута Геноцида армян НАН РА, Ер., 482 с. *Marukyan A. 2003, The Armenian Question* and Russian Policy (1915–1917), The Armenian Genocide Museum-Institute of NAS RA, Yerevan, p. 482 (in Russian).

Марукян А. 2017, Значение совместной декларации держав Антанты от 24 мая 1915 года в вопросе квалификации массового истребления армян и ее воздействие на власти Османской империи, Научно-теоретический журнал, «Гуманитарные и юридические исследования», Выпуск № 3, Ставрополь, с. 71–75. *Marukyan A.* 2017, The Significance of the Joint Declaration of the Entente Powers of May 24, 1915 in the Issue of Qualification of the Mass Extermination of Armenians and its Impact on the Authorities of the Ottoman Empire, Scientific and Theoretical Journal, "Humanitarian and Legal Research", Issue № 3, Stavropol, pp. 71–75 (in Russian).

OOH обвиняет «Исламское государство» в преступлениях, (UN accuses ISIS of crimes), (in Russian), https://www.bbc.com/russian/rolling\_news/2014/10/141020\_rn\_un\_is\_war\_crimes (accessed: 12.02.2025).

Постановление Государственной Думы Федерального Собрания РФ от 14.11.2014 № 5376-6 ГД «О Заявлении Государственной Думы Федерального Собрания Российской Федерации «О грубых и массовых нарушениях прав религиозных и национальных меньшинств в связи с обострением ситуации в Сирии и Ираке», СПС «Консультант Плюс», Resolution of the State Duma of the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation of 14.11.2014 № 5376-6 GD "On the Statement of the State Duma of the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation "On gross and massive violations of the rights of religious and national minorities in connection with the aggravation of the situation in Syria and Iraq", SPS "Consultant Plus" (in Russian).

http://duma.gov.ru/media/files/QKbCZ2cobkAZMB81btOtEvjOLvpphAsA.pdf (accessed: 12.02.2025),

Права человека. Сборник международных договоров 2002, т. 1, ч. 2, Универсальные договоры ООН, Нью-Йорк и Женева, 1032 с. *Human Rights. Collection of International Treaties 2002, Vol. 1, Part 2, UN Universal Treaties, New York and Geneva, p. 1032 (in Russian).* 

Русские источники о геноциде армян в Османской империи 1915–1916, сост. Г. Абраамян, Т. Севан-Хачатрян 1995, Ереван, «Арересум» – АНИ, 270 с. *Russian sources on the Armenian genocide in the Ottoman Empire 1915–1916, compiled by* **G. Abrahamyan, T. Sevan-Khachatryan** 1995, Yerevan, "Areresum" – ANI, p. 270 (in Russian).

Судебный процесс Талаата паши: под ред. С. Степаняна 2007, Ереван, Сурб-сер., 269 с. The trial of Talat Pasha: edited by S. Stepanyan 2007, Yerevan, Surb-ser., p. 269 (in Russian).

Тунян В. 2015, Ванская самооборона 1915 г: мифы и политика. «Журнал исследований геноцида», № 2, Ереван, с. 140–161. *Типуап V.* 2015, Van Self-Defense of 1915: Myths and Politics. "Journal of Genocide Studies", № 2, Yerevan, p. 140–161 (in Russian).

**Akcham T.** 2012, The Young Turks' Crime Against Humanity the Armenian Genocide and Ethnic Cleansing in the Ottoman Empire, Princeton University Press, Princeton, p. 528.

Amnesty International Briefing 10 June 2015, https://www.amnesty.org/ en/documents/ mde14/1801/2015/en/ (accessed: 12.02.2025).

**Bevan R.** 2006, The Destruction of Memory: Architecture at War, Reaktion Books, London, p. 304.

**Chulov M., Borger J., Norton-Taylor R., Roberts D.** 2014, "US troops land on Iraq's Mt Sinjar to plan for Yazidi evacuation", "The Guardian", 13 August, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/aug/13/us-ground-troops-direct-role-evacuate-yazidis-iraq (accessed: 12.02.2025).

**DeYoung K., Whitlock C.** 2014, "Rescue mission for Yazidis on Iraq's Mount Sinjar appears unnecessary, Pentagon says". The Washington Post, 14 August, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/2014/08/13/5fdd3358-2301-11e4-86ca-6f03cbd15c1a\_story.html (accessed: 12.02.2025)

Dispatch from the Field, Islamic State, Ammunition in Iraq and Suria, Conflict Armament Research, October 2014, https://www.conflictarm.com/dispatches/islamic-state-ammunition-in-iraq-and-syria/Ammunition.pdf (accessed: 12.02.2025).

**Evans M.** 2021, "Beekeeper turned spymaster searches for Iraq's missing Yazidis", CBC, 16 April, https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/yazidi-iraq-syria-isis-1.5989166 (accessed: 12.02.2025).

**Hagedorn E.** 2020, "Rescuers scour Syria for Yazidis still trapped in enslavement", "Middle East Eye", 4 March, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/its-making-my-missionharder-rescuers-search-yazidis-sold (accessed: 12.02.2025).

"HPG and YBŞ-YJŞ free 51 Êzidîs from ISIS", "Anf News", 24 March 2016, https://anfenglish.com/kurdistan/hpg-and-ybs-yjs-free-51-ezidis-from-isis-14282 (accessed: 12.02.2025).

"Iraqi forces free Yazidi women held by IS", "The New Arab", 17 March 2016, https://www.newarab.com/news/iraqi-forces-free-yazidi-women-held (accessed: 12.02.2025).

Jalabi R. 2017, "Yazidis caught in "political football" between Baghdad, Iraqi Kurds", "Reuters", 10 December, https://www.reuters.com/article/world/yazidis-caught-in-political-football-between-baghdad-iraqi-kurds-idUSKBN1E40KA/ (accessed: 12.02.2025).

**Miller D., Touryan-Miller L.** 1993, Survivors: An Oral History of the Armenian Genocide, University of California Press, Berkeley and Los Angeles, p. 274.

Report on the Protection of Civilians in the Armed Conflict in Iraq: 6 July to 10 September 2014.

**Sameer Ya.** 2015, "Islamic State releases over 200 Iraqi Yazidis after 8 months as captives", "The Globe and Mail", Toronto, 8 April, https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/ islamic-state-releases-over-200-iraqi-yazidis-after-8-months-as-captives/article23844498/ (accessed: 12.02.2025). **Sarafian A.** 2001, In In God's Name: Genocide and Religion in the Twentieth Century, Berghahn Books, Oxford, p. 416.

**Shemmassian V.** 2020, The Armenians of Musa Dagh. From Obscurity to Genocide Resistance and Fame (1840–1915), The Press, California State University, Fresno, 555 p.

Statement by the President, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/ 2014/08/07/statement-president (accessed: 12.02.2025)

Supplement: Official Documents 1921, "American Journal of International Law", Volume 15, Cambridge University Press, p. 344.

The situation of the Yezidi minority. A short report, 2013, ed. by. Dr. **M.H. Dinnayi**, p. 45. https://www.kurdipedia.org/files/books/2013/87570.PDF (accessed: 12.02.2025)

**Ümit Ü.** 2013, The Armenian Genocide: A Multi-Dimensional Process of Destruction, Global Dialogue, vol. 15, issue 1, p. 1–11.

Van Zoonen D., Wirya Kh. 2017, The Yazidis Perceptions of Reconciliation and Conflict, Middle East Research Institute Policy Paper, Erbil, p. 26.

## ԱՐՄԵՆ ՄԱՐՈՒՔՅԱՆ

*Պափմական գիփությունների դոկփոր << ԳԱԱ պափմության ինսփիփուփ* mararmts@yahoo.com 0009-0007-4926-0654 **(**)

# ՕՍՄԱՆՅԱՆ ԿԱՅՍՐՈՒԹՅՈՒՆՈՒՄ ՀԱՅԵՐԻ ԵՎ ԻՐԱՔՈՒՄ ԵՉԴԻՆԵՐԻ ՑԵՂԱՍՊԱՆՈՒԹՅՈՒՆՆԵՐԻ ՀԵՏԵՎԱՆՔՆԵՐԻ ԵՎ ԴԱՏԱՊԱՐՏՄԱՆ ԱՍՏԻՃԱՆՆԵՐԻ ՀԱՄԵՄԱՏԱԿԱՆ ՎԵՐԼՈՒԾՈՒԹՅՈՒՆ

### Ամփոփում

Ամփոփելով երկու հանցագործությունների դադարեցման նպատակով միջազգային միջամտության արդյունավետության, այդ հանցագործությունների հետևանքների և դատապարտման աստիճանի գնահատման համեմատական վերլուծությունը, կարող ենք արձանագրել, որ բազմաթիվ ընդհանրությունների հետ մեկտեղ առանձնանում են հետևյալ էական տարբերությունները.

1. Օբյեկտիվ և սուբյեկտիվ պատճառներով պայմանավորված Իրաքի Սինջար շրջանում եզդիների նկատմամբ «Իսլամական պետություն» ահաբեկչական խմբավորման կողմից կատարվող հանցագործությունները դադարեցնելու նպատակով միջազգային հանրության միջամտությունն ավելի նպատակային և արդյունավետ էր, քան թուրքական իշխանությունների կողմից Օսմանյան կայսրությունում իրագործված Հայոց ցեղասպանության իրականացման ընթացքում։

2. Յեղասպանությունից հետո հայերը զրկվեցին իրենց հայրենիք՝ Արեւմտյան Հայաստան վերադառնալու իրավունքից, իսկ եզդի բնակչության մի մասը ահաբեկիչների հեռանալուց հետո հնարավորություն ունեցավ վերադառնալ հայրենի բնակավայրեր։ Բացի այդ, ցեղասպանությունից հետո հայ ժողովուրդն անհամեմատ ավելի մեծ ժողովրդագրական կորուստներ կրեց և ավելի ծանր հետևանքների առաջ կանգնեց, քան ահաբեկչական խմբավորման հանցագործություններից տուժած եզդի ժողովուրդը։

3. <այոց ցեղասպանության փաստը ճանաչվել և արձանագրվել է թուրքական ռազմական դատարանների կողմից, մինչդեռ Սինջարի եզդիների նկատմամբ կատարված հանցագործությունները դեռևս վերջնական իրավական գնահատական չեն ստացել։ Եզդիների դեմ կատարված հանցագործությունների իրավական որակումը բարդանում է նրանով, որ դրանք իրականացվել են ոչ թե պետական իշխանությունների, այլ ահաբեկչական խմբավորման կողմից։

4. Ի տարբերություն ահաբեկիչների հանցագործություններին մասնակցած մահմեդական արաբների դեմ եզդիական խմբերի վրեժխնդրության դեպքերի, «Նեմեսիս» գործողության շրջանակներում ոչ թե հայերի ցեղասպանությանը մասնակցած սովորական թուրքեր կամ մահմեդականներ էին պատժվում, այլ այդ հանցագործության գլխավոր կազմակերպիչները, որոնց թուրքական ռազմական ատյանները հեռակա կարգով դատապարտել էին մահվան։

**Բանալի բառեր՝** Հայոց ցեղասպանություն, Օսմանյան կայսրություն, եզդիների ցեղասպանություն, Իրաքի Սինջար շրջան, միջազգային միջամփություն, հանցագործությունների հեփևանքներ, դափապարփվածության ասփիճան։